
 
 

 
The following draft Minutes of the special meeting of the 

Toronto Police Services Board held July 25, 2007 are 
subject to adoption at its next regularly scheduled meeting. 
 

 
 

MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL PUBLIC MEETING of the Toronto Police Services 
Board held on JULY 25, 2007 at 8:00 AM in the Auditorium, 40 College Street, Toronto, 
Ontario. 

 
PRESENT:   Dr. Alok Mukherjee, Chair 
    Ms. Judi Cohen, Member 

Mr. Frank Di Giorgio, Councillor & Member 
Mr. Hamlin Grange, Member 
The Honourable Hugh Locke, Q.C., Member 

 
ABSENT:   Ms. Pam McConnell, Councillor & Vice-Chair 

     Mr. David Miller, Mayor & Member 
 

ALSO PRESENT:  Mr. William Blair, Chief of Police 
    Mr. Albert Cohen, City of Toronto – Legal Services Division 

   Ms. Deirdre Williams, Board Administrator 
 
The Board met to consider an urgent matter and Chair Mukherjee advised that section 7(1) of the 
Toronto Police Services Board By-Law 107 governing the Board’s proceedings states: 
 

The Chair may at any time summon a special meeting of the Board on twenty-
four hours’ notice to the Members and shall summon a special meeting of the 
Board when requested in writing to do so by a majority of the Members. 

 
Given that 24 hours notice had not been provided, Chair Mukherjee further advised that section 
33 of the By-Law allows the Board to waive any rules of procedure established by the By-Law 
as it considers appropriate. 
 
The Board agreed to waive section 7(1) of the By-Law in conjunction with the authority 
established under section 33 of the By-Law. 



THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL PUBLIC MEETING 
OF THE TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON JULY 25, 2007 

 
 

#P265. TORONTO POLICE SERVICE 2007 OPERATING BUDGET – COST 
CONTAINMENT MEASURES 

 
 
The Board met to consider an e-mail communication dated July 19, 2007 from Shirley Hoy, City 
Manager, City of Toronto, indicating that the: 
 

Mayor has asked that all Divisions and ABC’s immediately implement cost 
containment measures with the goal of reducing operating and capital costs for 
the remainder of 2007. 

 
The e-mail communication was received in the Board office on July 19, 2007.  A copy is 
appended to this Minute for information. 
 
The Board was also in receipt of the following report dated July 24, 2007 containing the 
Service’s response to the City’s request to implement cost containment measures: 
 
SUBJECT RESPONSE TO THE CITY’S REQUEST FOR COST CONTAINMENT 

MEASURES 
 
Recommendation: 
 
It is recommended that the Board forward this report to the City Manager. 
 
Financial Implications: 
 
There are no financial implications relating to the recommendations contained within this report. 
 
Background/Purpose: 
 
On July 20, 2007, the Toronto Police Service (Service) received a communication from the City 
Manager indicating that the “Mayor has asked that all Divisions and ABC’s immediately 
implement cost containment measures with the goal of reducing operating and capital costs for 
the remainder of 2007”.  The communication also outlined a number of areas and actions that 
should be considered to achieve savings for the balance of 2007.  The purpose of this report is to 
provide the Toronto Police Services Board (Board) with the Service’s response to the City’s 
request. 
 
Discussion: 
 
The Toronto Police Service’s approved operating budget is $784.958 Million (M) net.  This level 
of funding includes an unspecified reduction of $1.6M.  To date, $0.8M of this reduction has 



been found, and the Service is committed to achieving the full $1.6M reduction by year end.  
Accordingly, as indicated in the May 2007 variance report, the Service is currently projecting a 
net zero variance. 
 
Nonetheless, in view of the communication from the City Manager with respect to cost 
containment measures, I have reminded unit commanders of the need to be fiscally responsible 
with respect to all expenditures under their control, and have directed that they defer all 
discretionary expenditures.  This includes non-essential training (i.e. courses and conferences) 
that has not already been committed, consulting contracts where the deferral will not impact 
front-line service or other key Service objectives, and equipment purchases where the useful life 
can reasonably be extended. 
 
Uniform staffing will be maintained, on average, at the authorized establishment of 5,510.  It is 
also important that civilian staff that support front line and other operational requirements be 
maintained at authorized levels.  We will however, review vacancies on a case by case basis, and 
defer the filling of those positions where such deferral will not adversely impact the objectives 
and priorities of the Service. 
 
Over the last several years, the Service has taken steps to better manage and control premium 
pay.  However, since premium pay is directly related to service levels (e.g. investigation of 
criminal activities, staffing of special events and attendance at court) significant reductions in 
this are would be difficult to achieve at this time.  In any event, we will continue to monitor 
premium pay expenditures with a view to achieving savings wherever possible. 
 
Conclusion: 
 
It is important to note that over 90% of the Service’s operating budget relates to salaries and 
benefits that are required to effectively deliver public safety services for the City.  The majority 
of the remaining budget is required to meet operational needs such as gasoline, uniforms, 
facilities maintenance and computer systems support and maintenance.  The discretionary 
portion of our budget is therefore very limited, and would not result in any significant savings.  
This combined with the fact that we are seven months into the year, will make the achievement 
of any significant savings a challenge.  In any event, I am committed to achieving efficiencies 
wherever possible (e.g. Court Services), and any savings that result from these initiatives, and the 
deferral of discretionary spending will be returned to the City at year end. 
 
The next operating variance report is scheduled to go to the Board at its September meeting, at 
which time a further update on our budget status and any expected savings will be provided to 
the Board. 
 
Mr. Tony Veneziano, Chief Administrative Officer, Administrative Command will be in 
attendance to answer any questions from the Board. 
 
 
 
 



The Board discussed Ms. Hoy’s e-mail communication with Chief Blair and Mr. 
Veneziano.  The Board also discussed the foregoing report from Chief Blair. 
 
The Board noted the short period of time between the date that the Board received Ms. 
Hoy’s communication and the scheduling of this special meeting.  The Board also said that 
it did not have adequate opportunity to review the communication from Ms. Hoy or discuss 
it with Chief Blair.  Some members of the Board indicated that they thought all the 
members of the Board should be present to consider such an important matter. 
 
The Board inquired whether the Service had been asked to reduce the 2007 operating 
budget by a specific amount and Mr. Veneziano advised that the City had not provided a 
specific target to be achieved by the Service. 
 
Both the Board and Chief Blair emphasized that the safety of police officers and the 
citizens of Toronto is the foremost priority and that they would not implement any 
measures that could jeopardize safety.  At the same time, they recognized that the City 
faces serious financial pressures and indicated their willingness to review the 2007 budget 
for any savings that could be found. 
 
The Board noted, however, that Chief Blair had continuously managed the 2007 operating 
budget in an efficient and conscientious manner since January of this year. 
 
The Board inquired if the request to implement cost containment measures could be 
assigned to the Budget Sub-committee for consideration while, on a parallel basis, it also 
considers the 2008 operating budget.  Mr. Veneziano advised that two parallel processes 
could be established. 
 
The Board approved the following Motions: 
 

1. THAT the Board receive the e-mail communication from Ms. Hoy; 
 

2. THAT the Board receive the report from Chief Blair;  
 

3. THAT Chief Blair continue to control costs, monitor expenditures, 
implement any necessary additional cost containment measures and report 
on any savings achieved no later than the October 18, 2007 Board meeting; 

 
4. THAT a detailed consideration of Ms. Hoy’s communication be referred to 

the Budget Sub-Committee; and 
 

5. THAT the Board forward a copy of this report to Ms. Hoy for information. 
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#P266.  ADJOURNMENT 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

_______________________________ 
 Alok Mukherjee 
       Chair 

 


